Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
August 31, 2016
9:00 – 10:15 a.m.

 Chancellor’s Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Paul Nolan (Co-Chair), Tyler Allen, Paul Cohen, Mary Ann Danowitz, Scott Douglass, Peter Harries (for Maureen Grasso), John Lee, Jeannette Moore, Michael Mullen, Johnia Murray, Jamie Plummer, Shawn Smith (for Krista Ringler), Dewayne Washington
Others Present: Retta Clemons, Mary Lelik, Barbara Moses, Mick Kulikowski, Vicki Pennington, Jessie Sova 
Provost Arden opened the meeting and led discussions for agenda items 1, 2 and 3.  He began by welcoming members and asking members to introduce themselves.  Following introductions, he gave a big-picture overview.  He described how enrollment/enrollment growth funding interacts with legislative appropriations and tuition receipts. 

Key Points:

· Each year we (NC State leaders) count students, count the degree programs students are in, and compute the corresponding credits to calculate “requirements” which is calculating the amount of money required to deliver instruction based on the enrollment data.

· Legislative appropriations are based on the total requirements minus tuition receipts.  For example, if enrollment data indicates that $700M is required; and $200M is the expected tuition; then the legislative appropriations will be $500M.

Provost Arden described the three types of tuition increases:

· Legislative increase:  The NC Legislature increases tuition and uses the tuition increase to off-set state appropriations.  The campuses don’t get to keep legislative tuition increases.

· Campus-initiated tuition increase (CITI): is what this Tuition Review Advisory Committee is dealing with in this year’s four meetings.  Funds from the CITI come back to the campus and is tuition which applies to all student categories (in-state undergraduate and graduate; out-of-state undergraduate and graduate).  These tuition receipts are placed in Provost central reserves and are allocated across-the-board to colleges and units.
· Premium tuition increase: This type tuition is program specific and is most commonly approved for enhancing master’s programs but is not exclusively for master’s programs.  Premium tuition is applied on top of the base tuition.  The Poole College of Management, College of Engineering, and College of Veterinary Medicine (among other colleges) have premium tuition for some of their professional and masters degree programs.

Provost Arden discussed the committee’s charge: 1) help advise the chancellor about across-the-board campus initiated tuition increase for four student categories; 2) make recommendations on premium tuition proposals; and 3) make recommendations on how tuition receipts are used. 
Provost Arden mentioned the 4-year Tuition and Fees Plan which was approved by the UNC Board of Governors in 2014 and said TRAC is operating under the assumption that this plan is still in effect for this year’s TRAC cycle. The plan spans 2015-16 through 2018-19.  He said we (TRAC) will know for sure whether the 4-year plan is still effective once administrators get the official notification from UNC-GA typically received in October.

· A component in the 4-year plan is: UNC-System universities that request CITI must submit a two year recommendation for tuition increases which will be for 2017-18 plus 2018-19.  

· A 5% cap on tuition for in-state undergraduate students was specified in the 4-year plan which TRAC will assume is still effective.  There’s no cap on in-state graduate, or on out-of-state undergraduate and graduate students.

Provost Arden explained that CITI funds are usually allocated in four categories which are: 1) quality and accessibility; 2) faculty promotional increases; 3) the graduate student support plan; and 4) need-based financial aid.  The 2014 Legislature (as articulated in the 4-year plan) capped the amount to be spent on need-based financial aid at 15 percent.  This 15% cap was different than in past years when typically the Legislature required a minimum of 25% to be spent on need-based financial aid.  And, in past years NC State typically exceeded this minimum.  The current 15% cap effects two UNC-System universities (NC State and UNC-Chapel Hill) which already exceed the 15% cap.  Provost Arden said NC State won’t take money out of need-based financial but can’t put any into it from CITI revenue.

Provost Arden said CITI usually generates about $10M.  With zero of these receipts allowable for need-based financial aid, the $10M is used for institutional overhead, faculty salary promotional increases, graduate student support plan, and the largest chunk for quality and accessibility (seats, sections, teaching assistants. . . things that directly impact student instruction).  Promotional increases have generally used $400K to $750K depending on the number of faculty who’re promoted from assistant to associate professor (these have received a 6% salary increase) or from associate to full professor (these have received an 8% increase).  Provost Arden explained that TRAC isn’t restricted to how much we can recommend be used from tuition receipts for faculty promotional increases.  He, however, said he’s not favored large chunks of tuition receipts used for promotional increase due to the large amount of money it requires to do a small increase.  For example, he said a 1% increase costs about $3M and said if CITI yields $10M, it can take a lot out of the $10M just to do a 1% promotional salary increase (it would require $3M out of your $10M).  He expounded about CITI funds for the graduate student support plan indicating that a big segment of our doctoral students and some masters students are on the graduate student support plan (GSSP).  He said we try to roughly calculate how many graduate students (in-state and out-of-state) we will have on the GSSP and calculate the amount of money needed to hold GSSP harmless.  Provost Arden said it takes about $1.2M to hold harmless the GSSP.
Provost Arden stated that this TRAC process will be a process which ultimately follows the directions of the UNC-GA and the Board of Governors.  He explained the process as: recommendations from the Tuition Review Advisory and from the Fee Review Advisory committees move separately to the Chancellor, then to the Conference Committee, next to the NC State Board of Trustees [in November 2016], to the UNC Board of Governors [which develops a UNC system budget approximately Feb. / March 2017], and to the N.C. General Assembly in Spring 2017.  
Member’s Question: 

· How do we balance for what we have to spend on [faculty] retention packages? Response by Provost Arden and Vicki Pennington: We’re spending a lot on retention packages.  Last year there were 87 faculty retention packages and this year 40 to 50.    
· Is there any discussion about the University Faculty Scholars program. . . discussion about when the stipends end. . . what happens after the stipends end? Response by Provost Arden: Faculty Scholars get a stipend for five years.  The chancellor and I have said at the end of the five years, individual colleges are welcome to find the funds to continue the stipends.  These stipends will no longer be funded centrally.
· How will distance education tuition increases be handled? Response by Provost Arden and Barbara Moses: Tuition rates will apply across the board for all students.  Now, on-campus students can take distance education classes without being charged a higher rate for the distance education classes.

Provost Arden distributed five different handouts and briefly discussed each.  He invited TRAC members to review them further as they have time to do so.  The handout titles are:

· “NC State University Peer Institution Academic Year Tuition” – Provost Arden said NC State’s goal is to be near the bottom of the median tuition range for in-state undergraduate students; and to be moving towards the median for out-of-state undergraduate students. He stated that there’s “head room” for moving towards the median for out-of-state undergraduates considering that the median tuition of peers in 2015-16 was $26,943 and NC State’s tuition for this student category was $22,571.  In looking at the graph depicting out-of-state graduate tuition, again he said there’s head room for moving toward the median but said raising tuition high and  disproportionately increasing tuition on out-of-state graduate students (as compared to the tuition of in-state-graduate students) creates a bigger differential that requires more money for the graduate student support plan.  He said out-of-state undergraduate students pay a higher tuition than out-of-state graduate students.  
· “Campus Initiated Tuition Increase Allocation History Summary 2015-16 and 2016-17” & “NC State University History of Tuition Rate Increases” - In-state undergraduate tuition gets more scrutiny than tuition for other student categories.  NC State’s enrollment consists of 82% in-state students and 18% out-of-state.  

· “CITI 2015-16 Quality & Accessibility Uses by Category” – Pie chart shows how $7,748,943 was spent by category

· “CITI 2016-17 Quality & Accessibility Uses by Category” - Pie chart shows how $8,214,358 was spent by category.  We don’t spend the same amount of money that’s allocated each year for each category.  It depends on what’s needed in the category.  Colleges have varying needs from one year to the next.  Money that’s not spent on a specific category rolls to student centered programs.
· “NC State University Tuition and Fee Proposals for 2015-16 and 2016-17” – The 2014 Tuition Review Advisory Committee recommended a 3% tuition increase for every student category except for out-of-state undergraduate students.  TRAC recommended a 6% increase for out-of-state undergraduates. This [2016] year limits what TRAC can recommend for in-state undergraduate students.  The Legislature puts a 5% cap of tuition increase for in-state undergraduate students plus mandates a flat tuition for four years for freshmen / transfer students who enrolled in Fall 2016.  Whatever tuition increase TRAC recommends will be the incoming rate for 2017-18 freshman class and for the third and fourth year students.  This year’s 2016 freshmen/transfer students will not be effected by TRAC’s recommendations.
Member’s question:

· Do we have any idea how much less money this [the flat tuition rate] will  be? Response by Provost Arden: Mary Lelik’s group has been working on that. We have spreadsheets that will show the numbers which we’ll get to later. 
· Is there any data for the ratio of tuition to financial aid to determine the real college costs as compared to peers?  Response by Mary Lelik and Vice Chancellor Douglass: The comparison can be complex because different states have differences in how they allocate resources. Some states include money for capital expenditures in their allocations and don’t separate it out from tuition receipts.  Also, some universities escalate tuition and then include “discounted” tuition in their financial aid packages to produce the optics of big, attractive aid packages.  NC State’s tuition starts out lower than peers.  Sometimes it can appear as though wealthy students (who can afford to pay higher tuition) are the biggest benefits of low tuition.  It’s complex.
Provost Arden again noted the importance of access and affordability. He said he’s a low tuition advocate and expounded on the collaborative working relationship of students and administrators with regard to tuition recommendations.  He said the integral process with students is important.  While advocating for low-cost education, Provost Arden said high quality education is essential and that it’s a balancing act.  He asked the question. . . “what resources are needed to provide high quality.”  Provost Arden cited the graduation rates which he indicated have increased from 71-72% to 78% percent in Fall 2016.  He called on co-chair Paul Nolan to provide the students’ perspective.

Co-chair Nolan began by thanking the committee for providing the data presented during the course of today’s meeting.  He said of course students always want the lowest tuition possible.  Co-chair Nolan said when he interacts with student-recruits, he cites NC State’s low tuition as one of the selling points for why they should choose to enroll here.  He said he looks forward to the remaining TRAC meetings during which further discussions will happen and final recommendations are made.

Member’s input:

· Sometimes students can look wealthy when they’re not.  We have students whose families own large dairy farms and one would think these students are, therefore, wealthy when they’re not.  Response by Mary Lelik: [In referring to wealthy students who benefit from low tuition] Public universities do contain their tuition prices as they consider the elasticity of demand relative to their price points.  Private and public universities where there’re less subsidies from the state often escalate tuition as a way to generate resources.  
· What is the percent of [NC State] students who receive financial aid?  Response by Provost Arden: Krista Ringler will lead a discussion at the next TRAC meeting.  She’ll have those numbers.
· How do we integrate state funds with private funds. . . how do we bundle financial aid packages so that we’re offering merit-based packages in addition to need-based packages?  Response by Provost Arden:  That will be a question for Krista.  I agree that it’s important to make sure money is available for merit-based financial aid and it’s important to notify students early.  We should be using this [early offers of merit-based aid] as leverage and recruiting tools to enroll top students. Krista has been working with colleges, and one of the objectives of our Campaign is to increase endowments for merit-based packages.  When some universities escalate tuition and they offer discounts, it looks like a great aid package when it’s mostly about optics.  If escalated tuition is $40K and the university discounts tuition down to $9K, it looks like students are getting a great aid package. For us, creating robust aid packages and making early offers will help us to enroll great students that we’re currently losing to other universities. 

Provost Arden ended today’s meeting with one last subject—the College of Engineering enhancement fee. 

Key points about the enhancement fee:

· Two years ago, NC State asked the UNC Board of Governors to approve a program enhancement fee for Engineering.  The Board approved a $500 fee effective for 2015-16 and an additional $1000 fee effective 2016-17.  

· The program enhancement fee requests don’t go through the Tuition Review Advisory Committee and don’t go through Vice Chancellor Mullen’s Fee Review Advisory Committee.  These requests ride along with the recommendations from these two committees as the process moves to the various approval levels and will end up at the Board of Governors.  

· Provost Arden said TRAC members may hear about a request for the engineering enhancement fee to be expanded.

Provost Arden previewed the Sept. 14th TRAC meeting and the aggressive agendas we have for the remaining three meetings.  He asked Retta Clemons to look at lengthening the Oct. 11th meeting or adding a fifth meeting to the TRAC schedule.

When there were no more discussion and input, the meeting adjourned.
Next Meeting:

Wed., Sept. 14, 2016 
10:00 – 11:00 AM

Chancellor’s Conference Room / Holladay Hall 
1

